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Flood Protection

Strategy and Assets

Manager : Brendan Paul

Report for Period Ending 2 April 1999


1.
Waikanae River Floodplain Management [Graeme Campbell]

A walkover of the Waikanae River was held on 24 February 1999 as part of the process of setting up the “Friends of the River” group.  This meeting went very well, with a keen interest shown by the 30 people who attended.  The group consisted of interested members of the local community, representatives from the Wellington Regional Council, Kapiti Coast District Council, Iwi and Fish & Game.  The first official meeting of “Friends of the River” is planned for mid April 1999.

The cross-section survey of the Waikanae River is complete and analysis of the results will begin shortly.  The survey work took a little longer than anticipated because of difficulties experienced in clearing sight lines of vegetation.  Further permanent sighting points have now been established to make future surveys easier.

Two meetings have been held with Iwi to discuss a range of matters relating to river management.  Topics covered included the long-term operational consents, the ecological strategy (a requirement of the operational consents) and the State Highway 1 to Maple Lane works.

The Waikanae Environmental Strategy is complete and will be presented to this Committee as a separate item on this order paper.

2.
Otaki River Floodplain Management [Graeme Campbell]
(1)
Floodplain Management Plan [Graeme Campbell]

The first meeting of the “Friends of the River” Group was held on 18 March 1999 and was followed by a walkover on 24 March 1999.  Approximately 40 people attended both meetings and, as for Waikanae, a keen interest was shown by all involved.  The first official meeting is now planned for mid April 1999.

The Otaki Environmental Strategy is complete and will be presented to this Committee as a separate item on this order paper. 

Payne Sewell will survey 20 cross-sections on the Otaki River between the State Highway 1 Bridge and Chrystall’s Bend, as part of ongoing monitoring.  The work is expected to begin in the first week of April.  The results will be used to monitor gravel processes through Chrystall’s Bend to assess the effects of gravel extraction in the reach and for the design of the Stresscrete flood repair works.

(2)
Upper Rahui Improvements [Paula Williams]
The new stopbank is now complete except for the planting of grass; remaining earthmoving work is nearing completion  This work involves stripping fine material in the retreat areas and redistributing it on nearby farmland.  Gravel extraction from the retreat areas is progressing ahead of schedule.
(3)
Chrystall’s Bend Stopbank [Paula Williams]
Work on the detailed design and preparation of resource consent applications for the Chrystall’s Stopbank Upgrade is progressing well.  Draft consents have been completed and applications are being finalised.  A design estimate for the physical works was recently provided and is within budget.  Negotiations are taking place with the two affected land owners.
3.
Hutt River Floodplain Management [Daya Atapattu]
(1)
Hutt River Floodplain Management Plan (HRFMP) [Daya Atapattu]
Investigations for the combined Phase 2/3 of the accelerated HRFMP are proceeding with the design standard required by the end of June 1999. The target for completing investigations on non-structural options and the environmental strategy is June 2000. 

Three upgrade options (for corresponding 1900m3/s, 2300m3/s, and 2800m3/s design flows) are being considered for the design standard. The costs of upgrading the flood system components (channel, berm and edge protection works and stopbanks) will be determined for each option.  The length (26km) of river considered for the design standard extends from the river mouth to Gemstone Drive in Upper Hutt.  Details of the component investigations follow.

Deficiencies of the existing river channel are identified, and development of stable alignments and typical edge protection measures are complete. Application of the typical protection measures (for each of the three options) is in progress.  Cost estimates for each option will be available by the end of April 1999.

Similar progress has been made to develop options for upgrading the existing stopbanks.  Stopbank upgrade solutions, to meet the required design flows, and cost estimates, are being prepared.  The latter are due in the third week of April 1999.

Consultants have also been engaged to investigate other flood mitigation measures such as detention reservoirs, raising or widening of bridges and lowering flood levels on the floodplain.  The cost estimates for these measures are due by the end of April 1999. 

Assessment of the environmental and social effects of the three design options has commenced and a report will be ready by late April 1999. Evaluation of residual flood damages for each option is in progress and the results will be available by mid April 1999.  This information, along with costs and saved damages, will be used in evaluation of design standard options.  This work will be completed in early May 1999. A recommendation will be made by the Advisory Committee to the Landcare Committee on 28 June 1999.

The consultative and decision making framework for the plan is in place, and arrangements have been made for public consultation at each step of the investigation process.  The Advisory Committee has met twice and will have three more meetings before recommending a design standard on 28 June 1999.  The Technical Liaison Group has met four times and the next meeting is on 15 April 1999.  Separate meetings were held with Hutt and Upper Hutt City councils on 24 and 25 March respectively to explain the planning process and progress to date.  The first newsletter was published on 23 March and public comments on objectives and options are due by 7 April 1999.  The next newsletter, which will focus on options from which the design standard will be selected, is programmed for early May 1999.

Two working groups were set up for developing non-structural options and the environmental strategy.  Members of the groups are from WRC and Hutt and Upper Hutt City councils.  Department of Conservation, Iwi and Fish and Game are also represented in the environmental strategy working group.  The groups are respectively considering measures that can be adopted for reducing flood risk and enhancement of the environment.

(2)
Nash Street Protection Works [Mark Healey]
Design of the Nash Street Protection Works is now complete and the Resource Consent for construction has been granted.  Supply of rock to the Nash Street site for construction of the seven rock groynes has commenced and should be complete by the end of April.  Three tenders for construction of the works have been received and are presently being evaluated.  Construction is expected to commence in early April and be completed by June 1999.

4.
Asset Management Plans [Malcolm Abernethy]

Work is progressing to advance the basic Asset Management Plans, with the current focus on establishing a reporting database.  This database will enable “on the ground” works to be related to the financial system, allowing performance and life cycle costs of various assets to be determined.  

5.
Porirua Stream : Findlay Street Investigation [Malcolm Abernethy]
The stream realignment is programmed to start in the next financial year and has been budgeted in the 1999/2000 Business Plan.  The project will be reviewed and reconsidered as part of the third quarter, in relation to the additional workload imposed by the October 1998 flood damage works.

Minimal maintenance work, to ensure safety of tenants, is currently being undertaken.
6.
Wainuiomata Flood Hazard Assessment [Phillip Purves]

Tenders for the Wainuiomata floodplain survey closed in mid March and an appointment has now been made.  Completion of this work will allow the hydraulic modelling component of the flood hazard assessment to progress, but work will inevitably carry over into the 1999/00 financial year.  The need to carry forward part of this project was established early on, when staff were reallocated to the Hutt River Floodplain Management Plan, in order to meet that project’s accelerated programme. 

7.
Planning and Development Services [Phillip Purves]

The following summarises the formal, written requests for information or advice attended to during February 1999.

February
YTD
Requests brought forward
17
15

Additional requests received
15
110

Responses provided
15
108

Outstanding requests
17
17

Consultants engaged by the Hutt City Council (HCC) called tenders for the second stage of the Daly Street link road in February 1999 and work has now commenced on the High Street to Daly Street connection.  This section of the new road is already close to the existing stopbank and represents a critical “tight spot” for future stopbank upgrading.  The tight spot was recognised at the time of the Ewen Floodway Project and a land exchange agreement provided for some land to come into Regional Council ownership for future stopbank construction.  Land requirements for future upgraded stopbanks could still impact on residual HCC land and possibly the road.

Further to the north, on this new link road, the WRC has agreed that realigned access to the riverbank car park area can be achieved by stopbank widening, in an area where future stopbank upgrading will require this.  It is expected that the HCC will reciprocate to allow some intrusion of the new stopbank into the existing Daly Street roadway further to the north.  The Flood Protection Group and HCC recognise that a co-operative approach is needed if improved flood protection, which the HCC is pressing for, is to be realistically provided. 

8.
Manager’s Comment
At this time of year we generally begin to see signs of some projects coming to completion, sometimes this is linked to the construction season.  Some examples since my last report are:

· Rahui stopbanks near to completion, and grassing well underway.

· The Environmental Strategies for Otaki and Waikanae substantially complete and reported to this Committee meeting.

· Successful launches of “Friends of the River” for Otaki and Waikanae, with very well attended first meetings and walkovers.

Other highlights include:

· A number of long and demanding workshops for the Hutt River Floodplain Management Plan (HRFMP).  Their purpose was to assimilate data and collate experience and opinion on the following areas of investigation: channel management, structural evaluations (stopbanks), and risk.

· We received welcome receptions when we took our first HRFMP “road show” (led by our Landcare Chairman) to the Upper Hutt and Hutt City councils, on 24/25 March respectively.  Their purpose was to explain the HRFMP process, programme and progress.

· A contractor is appointed for construction of the Nash Street bank edge works.

These milestones give that extra incentive to push harder on the projects that may be struggling.

BRENDAN PAUL

Manager, Flood Protection (Strategy and Assets)

Flood Protection

Operations

Manager : Geoff Dick

Report for Period Ending 2 April 1999


Flood Protection Operations and Maintenance [Geoff Dick]

(1)
Hutt River
Flood Repairs

Good progress continues to be made with the flood damage repair work.  

Reconstruction of the eroded bank edge above the new Elbow Park toe protection works is 80 percent complete.  The fill imported from Winstone Aggregates Belmont quarry is being reinforced with a shade cloth fabric.  New willows have also been planted behind the existing basketwork at the bank toe.  Flood Protection staff are undertaking this work.

A revised set of plans has now been prepared for the repair of the Boulcott stopbank.  It has now been decided to construct a timber retaining wall in the Rentokil property to avoid the need to demolish a store shed.  This is a substantially cheaper option and eliminates business disruption to Rentokil.  The revised plans have been sent to Rentokil for their approval and to finalise the entry agreement.  Permission to enter the Boulcott Golf Club for the stopbank improvement work has been granted.  It is hoped to commence work on site in the second week of April.

A topographical plan of the Manor Park Golf Course erosion site has been prepared and work will soon start on design of the protection works.

A consultant brief has been prepared for site investigations and design work for the erosion site at 65-69 Bridge Road. 
Opus International Consultants have been engaged to design the new erosion protection works for Owen Street.  The aim is to capitalise on the design work recently completed for Nash Street. 

General

Routine work continued on the Hutt River with the usual rubbish collections and removal of derelict cars.  Complaints about motorcyclists using the berm areas and stopbanks were particularly high this period.  The need for a dedicated staff member (river ranger) to manage the recreational and aesthetic aspects of the river is becoming more apparent as use of the area continues to rise.

Flax bushes on the stopbank at Whakatiki in Upper Hutt have been cut back.  These flaxes were originally planted as a visual and sound barrier for the river road, but had encroached to such an extent that access along the top of the stopbank was no longer possible.

Operations staff assisted with a fish count in the Hutt River undertaken by the Wellington Fish and Game Council.  The count of trout numbers is part of an agreement made during the applications for resource consents for ongoing Hutt River maintenance.

Negotiations are continuing with the present grass mowing contractor over renewal of his contract.  The contractor is seeking a price rise. 

(2)
Kapiti Rivers

Waikanae River flood damage repairs were substantially completed by the end of February.  Some further willows remain to be replaced during the normal 1999 planting season.

Flood damage repairs on the Otaki River are now in full swing.  At Upper Taylor the bank edge has been reformed, ten rail iron and cable debris fences constructed and the key of one of the existing groynes extended back into the stable ground.  The existing groynes will be topped up following delivery of rock.

Two extra rail iron and cable debris fences have been completed at Ramsbottom’s on the left bank.  

Repairs to the Barrett left bank fascine work have been completed with the installation of 13 more rail irons and cabling in of more poplar and willow trees.  Work has commenced on re-driving the front irons of the debris fences adjacent to the Hunn property.

Clearance of the sight lines for the Waikanae cross-section re-survey is almost complete.  Clearance of the sight lines for the Otaki check cross-section re-survey at Chrystalls Bend and the downstream extraction sites is complete.

(3)
Watercourses
A further realignment of the Waimeha Stream mouth was completed in the period. However, seasonal high tides have demolished the sand bunds placed in the old channel, and eliminated the benefits from the mouth cut.  Photographs of the Waimeha mouth have been obtained from a local resident showing various stages of erosion on the south bank over a period of eight years.  The photographs indicate that mouth cutting has limited effect on maintaining a stable mouth position.  A meeting with residents is proposed to discuss the issue.

Annual stream clearing runs were completed in the Porirua, Keneperu, Takapu and Taupo Streams during the period.  The St Peter Chanel School section of the Mangapouri Stream was hand cleared of excessive weed growth.

(4)
Supply of Rock Rip-rap

Tenders were recently called for the supply of nearly 20,000 tonne of rock rip-rap for the Nash Street works and the repair of flood damage at various other sites on the Hutt and Otaki Rivers.  Only one tender was received, and at a price considerably more than the estimate.  Subsequent negotiations with the contractor, John Ray Ltd, resulted in a more flexible delivery and contractual arrangement and a cost saving to the Regional Council of $94,490.  About 3,000 tonnes of rock has now been delivered to the Nash Street site.  Quality and grade control of the rock delivered to date is very good.

(5)
Hutt River Mouth
A decision has been made to proceed with the resource consent application for disposal of the dredging by-product as per the original application document.  Material testing has shown that the surplus material is not contaminated with heavy metals or other contaminants.  In addition, advice received indicates that continuing to place the fine material on a short section of Petone foreshore will not degrade the amenity value of Petone beach.

A pre-hearing meeting is planned for 13 April and the hearing will follow in mid May. A briefing for Councillors Werry, Thomas and Allen was held to bring them up to date on the application process.
(6)
Operational Consents
Further progress has been made on the Waitohu Stream long-term consent application in the period.

(7)
Mangahanene Island

A valuation of the Logan family land has been received.  A meeting is proposed to discuss the valuation and the potential purchase of the land by the Regional Council.

(8)
Gravel Extraction
Extraction for the Upper Rahui improvement works is proceeding well.  In general Winstone Aggregates Ltd are very happy with the quality of the gravel.

Gravel extraction figures for the year to 28 February are set out below.




Period Year

1998/99

(cubic metres)
Year

1997/98

(cubic metres)

River
Area
Contractor
Period
YTD
Full Year

Hutt
Estuary River
Winstones
4,410

Nil
31,262

2,967
52,311

Nil

Otaki
River
Winstones
1,220
11,040
49,680


Upper Rahui
Winstones
3940
3940
Nil

Waikanae
River
Winstones
Nil
Nil
Nil

TOTALS


5,630
45,269
101,991

(9)
Staff
It is proposed to employ a part time clerk at the Mabey Road Depot until 30 June 1999. Flood Protection field staff have been finding it difficult to manage ongoing administration and public enquiries since the previous full time depot attendant position was disestablished by Utility Services.  The need for some office assistance has been exacerbated by the additional flood work. 

A casual labourer has been employed in Kapiti on a fixed term contract until 30 August 1999, to assist with completion of the flood damage repair works, construction of the new Upper Rahui bank edge protection works and the coming winter planting work. 

GEOFF DICK

Manager, Flood Protection (Operations)

Regional Parks (Strategy & Marketing)

Manager : Susan Edwards

Report for Period Ending 2 April 1999

1.
Manager’s Comments (Susan Edwards)


Akatarawa Forest Visitor User Survey
The consultant has now analysed the Akatarawa Forest Visitor User Survey data and prepared a draft report for comment by Regional Parks staff.  The final report will be presented to the Landcare Committee in June.  The results provide interesting information on the use of the area. 


Belmont Regional Park Walkways

The walkways across the Landcorp portions of Belmont Regional Park were recently formalised by Gazette.  They are now walkways under the Walkways Act.  The walkways across the Kilmister and Takapu Blocks are still being formalised.


Filming

We are about to commence negotiations with a major film company to use at least one of our Regional Parks for filming.  The company may wish to construct sets in the parks and undertake filming over a period of several months.

Two other short-term filming contracts are also being negotiated.

2.
Projects (Ross Jackson)


Rimutaka Incline Recreation Area Road Maintenance

Work on replacing culverts and upgrading the surface of the road is now ninety percent complete.  The contractor is currently upgrading the drainage at the entrance to Summit Tunnel and completing resurfacing where required.


Plantation Forestry’s contractor is carrying out restoration of the section of road used by logging vehicles, to standards specified by our consultant engineer.


Rimutaka Incline Recreation Area Restoration of the No. 2 Bridge

Work is progressing on the preparation of plans and documents for the restoration of the No.2 Bridge in the Rimutaka Incline Recreation Area.  We anticipate that the work will be undertaken during late April/early May.


Queen Elizabeth Park – Whareroa Beach Toilets


Sparrow Construction is the successful tenderer to build the Whareroa Beach toilets.  As part of the contract, they will also demolish the existing block and disposal field, and reinstate the site.


We now have building and resource consents for the project and approval from the Historic Places Trust to commence work.  All site excavations need to be monitored by an archaeologist due to the potential to find archaeological sites in the area.  Construction is commencing shortly.

3.
Resource Management and Planning Issues (Anne Manley & Ross Jackson)

Planning for the Upgrade of State Highway 1 Between Pukerua Bay and Mackays Crossing

Ross Jackson recently met with Transit staff and consultants who are undertaking preliminary studies on upgrading the above stretch of highway.  If it proceeds, it will impact on Queen Elizabeth Park as the proposed highway runs from a new overbridge at Paekakariki up the Park side of the railway line to Mackays Crossing.  This section of road would ultimately form part of the Transmission Gully route.  The preliminary studies are due to be completed by August 1999.


Visitor Satisfaction Survey


The survey has now finished.  It was necessary to extend the survey (to obtain a reasonable sample) due to poor weather.  The survey data is currently being entered into a spreadsheet so that the results can be analysed.  We will report the results to you at the June meeting.

East Harbour Regional Park Strategic Vision

Councillors were briefed on issues associated with East Harbour Regional Park at a tour/workshop on Wednesday, 7 April.  A range of issues and potential options were presented.  We appreciated your enthusiasm during the discussion at the workshop.  We received excellent feedback which we will use to prepare a draft strategic vision for East Harbour Regional Park, for your consideration in June.  


Concessions 

The two rafting concessions are yet to be finalised and negotiations are underway regarding the 4WD concession in the Akatarawa Forest.


Meeting with Akatarawa Forest Motorised Recreational Users 


In December 1997, Council approved the “Akatarawa Forest Motorised Recreational User Code and Management Guidelines 1997”.  This was prepared jointly by Landcare staff and the Akatarawa Recreation Action Committee (ARAC).  Since that time joint meetings have been held in evenings at three monthly intervals to discuss issues and ongoing management of motorised recreation in the Akatarawa Forest.  The meetings are cordial and co-operative and have proved very valuable in continuing the liaison and goodwill established between Council and ARAC.  

Landcare staff have organised plans and consents for the re-building of the Orange Hut which ARAC will build using materials supplied by sponsors.  ARAC have also assisted with some track maintenance in the Forest and have prepared a draft Safety Policy that can be adopted by all motorised groups using the Forest.

SUSAN EDWARDS

Manager, Regional Parks (Strategy & Marketing)
Regional Parks (Operations) Department

Manager: Bruce Andrell

Report for Period Ending 2 April 1999

1.
Manager’s Comments
The busy summer period is coming to a close.  All staff are showing signs of fatigue after such a busy period.  Visitor numbers have generally been high due to the fine weather.  This has placed greater pressure on the staff to maintain the service levels and achieve the performance measures.  The team has been able to accommodate the extra requirements for a ranger service in the Wainuiomata/Orongorongo water catchment in two ways.  Firstly, by seconding a number of key personnel, and second by  recruiting fixed term staff.  I am pleased to say all staff have performed extremely well with the additional requirements asked of them during this period.

Visitor Surveying

Park and forest rangers have been busy setting up and maintaining visitor satisfaction survey points in the parks and forests.  The survey returns have been forwarded to Regional Parks Strategy and Marketing for analysis and reporting to Council.

Implementation of Park Hazard Control Maps and Plans

Maps outlining known hazards and the park/forest infrastructure are being distributed to contractors, prior to developing hazard control plans for their work on the park or forest. Contractors are now able to arrive on site prepared to discuss the site hazards.  This enables all parties to develop hazard control plans for a particular project efficiently, with minimal communication and paperwork.  Feedback from rangers, Gareth Cooper and Thane Walls, indicates this is an effective way of ensuring both contractors and Regional Parks staff consider site specific hazards when preparing hazard control plans.  Contractors are becoming familiar with the documentation requirements to meet our obligations under the Health and Safety in Employment Act.

Safety Check of Trees in Public Car Parks and Entry Areas

Many trees species have been under stress this summer due to the dry hot weather.  During late February, a large limb broke and fell from a gum tree narrowly missing a car parked in front of the Ken Gray Education Centre, Battle Hill Farm Forest Park.  A full arborcultural assessment of the trees at entry points and car parks to the parks/forests is being co-ordinated by Dean Munn, Maintenance Ranger.  An arborist is assessing the health of the trees and any danger from potential windthrow and falling limbs.  The arborist will remove tricky or complicated branches that pose a threat to the safety of park users.  Our own staff will fell dead and unhealthy trees assessed as unsafe.

2.
Battle Hill Farm Forest Park (Thane Walls, Acting Ranger)
It has been a busy period in terms of public relations and ranger services.  There have been two major equestrian events during the period. Thane received positive feedback from participants and the public of both events.  In addition to equestrian events, the National G-Shock Downhill Mountain Bike Challenge was held on the 12th and 13th March; attracting approximately 200 vehicles carrying competitors and spectators over the two days.  Thane witnessed some spectacular riding and spills.  Three school groups visited the park and Ken Gray Education Centre during the period.  Two of the school groups experienced shearing demonstrations and interpretation provided by the grazing licencee and Thane.  A children’s biathlon was held on 18 March, with park tee-shirts and stickers distributed as prizes.

3.
Belmont Regional Park (Chris Wootton)
Cannons Creek Residents Visit Porirua Side of the Park

Cannons Creek residents joined up with Chris Wootton to visit parts of the park adjoining Porirua City.  This was an informal visit looking at some of the many issues affecting this end of the park, such as:

· access to the park from Cannons Creek and Takapu Road

· the current status of the Takapu block (held by The Treasury)

· the possible sale of land in the area by Landcorp Farming Ltd

· transmission gully motorway route

· the protection of key native ecosystems in the area.

The residents found it an interesting and informative visit.

Hutt City Council Western Ward Committee Visits Kilminster Block

Chris Wootton facilitated a familiarisation tour of the Kilminster Block for representatives of the Hutt City Council Western Ward Committee and local councillors.  This was a worthwhile trip with lively debate between the participants.  Despite the misty weather conditions, participants gained a better perspective on the Kilminster Block, particularly how it fits into the land ownership jigsaw of Belmont Regional Park.

Design of New Park Information Boards Underway

Replacement of the existing park information boards at all the main entrance points to Belmont Regional Park, is scheduled to be completed this financial year.  Design of the information boards is well underway.  Many park users find the maps and information on the existing boards difficult to read and outdated.  New information boards will be welcomed by both Chris and park users.

Dry Creek Glen is Becoming Popular for Camping

Two large groups camped at the Dry Creek Glen over the period.  Wellington South Intermediate School held its annual school camp.  The school experienced fine and warm weather and the camp was a success.  The second group of campers was a girl guide group.  The guides had an Irish theme for the camp as it occurred over St Patrick’s Day.  When Chris visited, the guides were busy making Irish potato pancakes over gas stoves.

4.
Kaitoke Regional Park (Matt Ballantine)
Kaitoke/Mangaroa Possum Control Operation

The Biosecurity Department started the Kaitoke/Mangaroa possum control operation during the period.  Some trapping will be carried out around the campground and top terrace area.  Matt has been responding to public enquiries about the operation.  

Wellington Botanical Society and YMCA Joint Venture

The Wellington Botanical Society is co-ordinating a joint venture with the YMCA and Regional Parks for an invasive weed study and control operation in the Te Marua Bush; is a remnant of the original Hutt Valley forests, located at the Te Marua entrance to the park.  The project involves the Botanical Society and the Conservation Corps identifying problem weeds and their effects on native species.  The Conservation Corps will be taught appropriate weed control techniques to address the weeds without harming the native species.

Kids Conservation Corps Camp Visit Kaitoke

The Kids Conservation Corps, a group run by Lower Hutt Forest and Bird, visited the park in March for an evening picnic and glow-worm walk.  The group roasted marshmallows over an open fire, fed the friendly eels at the Pakuratahi Forks and viewed the glow-worms on the Weir Walk. 

5.
Queen Elizabeth Park (Gareth Cooper)

Pampas Control Undertaken in the Whareroa Beach Dune Area

Pampas infestations have been sprayed along the road edge and around picnic areas south of the McKays beach toilets.  Pampas is an invasive weed species.  It was beginning to close in the picnic areas and invade the sand-dune systems.  These picnic areas do not get much use and it is hoped that removing the pampas will encourage more picnic groups.  The area was closed off while the contractor was spraying to ensure public safety.  Signs were erected to warn pedestrians that weed spraying was taking place.

Park User takes Whole Toilet System

On 4 March a park user was not satisfied with simply stealing the odd toilet roll.  The person concerned removed a complete cistern from one of the Paekakariki toilets.  Gareth has been unable to determine who removed the cistern and has replaced it.

Update on the Paekakariki Boating Pond

As reported last Committee meeting, the Paekakariki boating pond has been empty for sometime.  It is becoming a controversial issue with divided opinion in the community on whether it should be refilled.  A local resident has requested on a number of occasions for the old boating pond to be refilled.  One particular resident has expressed concern that the diminishing frog population on the Kapiti Coast maybe linked to the pond being empty.  Gareth’s observations show there is numerous natural wetland sites in the park, adjacent to State Highway One. These sites are full of frogs.  Gareth has received a couple of comments from park users who are amazed that we are refilling the pond again.  They are concerned that a child may possibly fall into the pond.  Gareth has recently undertaken modifications on the pond to ensure it complies with legal requirements for public safety.  

Our intention is to fill the pond as soon as it is practical to do so.  Gareth is investigating re-commissioning the old pump adjacent to the pond, due to unsuccessful attempts to refill the pond with portable pump units.

6.
East Harbour Regional Park (Chris Wootton)
Trail Bikes Gain Access to Lake Kohangapiripiri Lake Frontage

Chris has reported that trail bikes have gained access to the Kohangapiripiri lake frontage and dunes by going under the fence at the lake outlet.  The lake levels are very low at present making access under the fence possible.  It is difficult to secure this area, but the fencing will be extended to try and stop the trail bikes. Hutt City Council will install signs to encourage vehicles to keep to the formed road.

Fences along the lake frontage are very rusty.  Chris estimates that the wire on the fences will only last one year.  The environment on the south coast is very corrosive and abrasive, limiting the life of a fence to approximately six years. 

Baring Head 

Upgraded fencing around the houses has stopped the neighbour’s pigs accessing the area around the houses and shelter belts. The shelter belt plants and trees are benefiting from keeping the stock out.  New growth is evident.  We are pleased to see that the shelter belt is looking healthier.  Chris is considering upgrading the fence along the north-western boundary with the neighbour.  

7.
Akatarawa/Pakuratahi Forests (Dean Hearfield)
Use of the forests has generally picked up during the period, with large events like the Karapoti Classic and the Big Coast Mountain Bike Ride.  Several reports of injuries have been received in the Akatarawa Block during the period.  One incident involved the Police with an official complaint laid against a motorcycle rider for failing to stop after colliding with a mountain biker.  Police are investigating the matter.

8.
Wainuiomata/Orongorongo Water Catchment (John Bissell, Acting Ranger)
Bob Palmer finished his contract at the end of February.  John Bissell, who has been working with Bob since the beginning of this project, has carried on as Acting Wainuiomata Ranger.

Following the Police cannabis spraying operation and the extra pressure placed on growers by regular patrols in the area, the number of individuals involved in this activity entering the catchment has declined.

The “roar” is approaching with increased interest in the area from hunters.  Illegitimate access for hunting is expected to peak in early April and patrols are being stepped up to counter this.  A number of people known to hunt in the catchment have now gone elsewhere because of the increased chance of being caught.  Anyone found in the catchment will be warned once by way of a trespass notice.

Positive contact has been made with neighbouring landowners with a noticeable change in the perception of Council.  This has been brought about by the “one rule for all” decision with regard to hunting in the catchment area.  There is strong support for a permanent ranging service as many landowners feel that they will benefit from a professional presence at the back of their properties.  Recently a landowner contacted John to notify him of a hunter he had caught on his property who had come out of the catchment.  John followed up on this and a trespass notice was served.

9.
Hutt Water Catchment (Matt Ballantine)
The track over to the Hutt Catchment area has had a lot of use this month from day visitors.  Some of the visitors have been fishing for trout in the Western Hutt River.  Eleven permits have been issued for the Hutt Water Collection Area for the period.  

Patrols of the catchment have found evidence of a campsite near the summit of Maymorn ridge.  Rubbish has been taken away and the campsite disassembled.  A directional sign on Mount Alpha required re-concreting as the wind had turned the sign around in the wrong direction.  All other signs appear to be in good condition.  Matt will check the information panels in Climie and Alpha huts during the next period.

10.
Park/Forest Maintenance Activities (Dean Munn)
The Assistant Ranger teams have been working well  to achieve Priority One tasks across all areas.  However, they have been unable to achieve all the lower priority maintenance tasks due to on-going secondments to accommodate temporary ranging service at the Wainuiomata/Orongorongo catchment.

The construction maintenance team have been able to upgrade and paint the rusting handrails and lettering on the main road bridge over the Wainui stream, Paekakariki, Queen Elizabeth Park.  The railings were in a poor state of repair and the painting has extended their life.   Handrails have also been upgraded on the loading ramp to the Battle Hill cattle yards.  This will make the loading ramp safer to use.

The track maintenance crew have been focusing on upgrading the Belmont Trig to Cannons Head track.  This track was badly damaged by cattle pugging during spring.  The Landcare Committee received a request to upgrade the damaged section of the track from Mr Ken Mosley in mid 1998.  The small digger was used to realign and form a 1.5m wide track.  The end result is a well graded and formed track where previously it was a narrow and muddy route.  Chris and the track maintenance crew have received positive feedback from park users on the track upgrade.  

Dean undertook an internal occupational health and safety audit for Regional Parks Operations during the period and is currently finishing off the audit report.

All maintenance contractors and contracts are working well.  Dean has been working with the park rangers to develop new maintenance contracts for mowing at Kaitoke Regional Park, Tunnel Gully Recreation Area and Battle Hill Farm Forest Park.  Dean had to digitise new aerial photographs onto Council’s GIS to create accurate maps and schedules for the tender process.  We anticipate completing the tendering process by 30 June 1999. 

11.
Visitor Services 
See attached visitor information data schedule.
BRUCE ANDRELL

Manager, Regional Parks Operations

Natural Forestry Department

Manager : Geoff Cameron

Report for Period Ending 2 April 1999

1.
Forest Operations (Robin Blake/Geoff Cameron)
Additional spraying (to that reported last month) for minor Old Man's Beard infestations was organised for WRC land on Bridge Road and Karapoti Road.  Although minor now, these infestations could expand very quickly if left untreated.

The Asset Management Plan work is continuing, with Fraser Oliver’s focus still on Belmont Regional Park as a pilot.  We have developed an interesting process to describe the condition of our environmental assets, then score the risks of something happening to those assets.  It is a very thorough approach, and will yield good information both for this exercise and the LTFS.

Work has continued with our input into a Sustainable Management Fund project looking at monitoring and indicators for indigenous ecosystem management.  John Bissell, as the acting Ranger at Wainuiomata, has assisted the project consultant where possible.  The work in the Wainuiomata catchment during this period has been:

· seed fall monitoring in the West Branch and Sinclair Creek.

· establishing three 500 x 20 metre transects for bird monitoring.

· establishing new photo points for emergent northern rata, to mirror the Akatarawa work reported in Report 99.14.

Now we have a mix of measures, including:

· key species fruiting and seed fall studies

· canopy condition

· understorey and forest floor condition

· bird abundance

· possum trap catch

· deer abundance (pellet survey)

Different monitoring techniques for these measures are being trialled.  We are starting to obtain a picture of the Wainuiomata Catchment, as an ecosystem.  Similar work is about to start in the Akatarawa’s and Kaitoke Regional Park.  Then, using the same monitoring techniques, we can assess what has happened a year from now, and over time, we can gain some data on trends in those particular measures.  However, it is the interrelationships between the different measures that are of the greatest interest to us.

2.
Catchment Operations (Robin Blake/Geoff Cameron)
Planning for the possum control operation in the Wainuiomata and Orongorongo water supply catchments progressed well during the period.  Key points were:

· We are now extending the operation onto only one neighbour’s place - a small area of indigenous forest that forms a logical extension to the northern boundary of the catchment.

· The helicopter company has loaded the property boundaries into its GPS navigation system, and calibrated its delivery bucket for the job.

· We have discussed the operation on site with public health officials, and clarified parts of our consent application.

· The water testing programme defined by the Laboratory Manager for the Water Group has been approved by the Medical Officer of Health.

· The earliest date for the operation has been moved slightly (to May 10th) to accommodate testing of the new Orongorongo pipeline.  This is still within the original time-scale proposed for the job.

· I have continued talking with one neighbour who is still concerned about the job and will probably continue to oppose it.

Robin Blake has been assisted by three Regional Parks Operations staff to carry out deer abundance monitoring prior to the possum control operation.  The Animal Health Board is interested in the impact on deer, and this operation gives a good opportunity to study that.  The monitoring programme has been designed by Diederik Meenken from the Biosecurity Department, with some input from Landcare Research.

3.
Forest Protection (Robin Blake/Geoff Cameron)
Robin Blake accompanied the MAF forest health specialist during a formal survey of all our natural forest areas.  This uses the third year of such surveys.  The forest health team have just moved from MAF to Forest Research, but the forest health survey will continue.  The formal report on the survey has not been received, but verbal advice was that no new insects or fungi that would adversely affect the forest were found.

4.
Rural Fire Control (Geoff Cameron)
There was one small fire in the Rural Fire District during the period - at Craigs Flat near Upper Hutt.  The fire burnt a small area of gorse and was put out by the urban brigade supported by our Bush Fire Force.

The prohibited fire season (total fire ban) was lifted on 13 March and replaced by a restricted fire season.  This means that permits are required for all fires in the open air in rural areas.  Wellington is one of several areas in New Zealand where the fire risk is such that a restricted fire season operates all year.

Peter O’Brien and I were successful in negotiating a lease for the Hutt Valley Bush Fire Force to occupy part of the old Ministry of Work’s depot in Messines Road.  The Force have moved in and set themselves up very well.

Blair Ewington, Mobile Ranger, attended a course on the new Co-ordinated Incident Management System, run by the National Rural Fire Authority.  Blair will brief other Rangers on this system, which is a slightly different way of managing a fire or any other emergency incident.

5.
Management Activities
There have been continuing difficulties with the Council’s licencee at the Rimutaka summit tea-rooms.  Contingency plans to ensure the toilets remain clean and open are in place.

6.
Rimutaka Incline Harvesting Operation
The harvesting activity within the first “red line” area is now almost finished.  Plantation Forestry staff are organising the clean-up.  Regional Parks Operations staff are liaising with contractors and Plantation Forestry on the upgrading of the bridges and tracks.

GEOFF CAMERON

Manager, Natural Forestry
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